Minutes

Dutch Slough Restoration Committee

Third Meeting

December 9, 2004

Ironhouse Sanitary District, Oakley, CA

Attendees

Restoration Committee

Marguerite Lawry, Bethel Island Municipal Advisory Council

Frank Wernette, CA DFG, Habitat Conservation Division (CVBD Branch)
Joan Douglas, City of Brentwood Planning Commission

Carol Bomarito-Dickinson, City of Oakley Resident

Paul Dickinson, City of Oakley Resident
Abby Fateman, Contra Costa County Community Development

John Kopchik, Contra Costa County Community Development

Paul Detjens, Contra Costa County Flood Control and Water Conservation District

Karl Malamud-Roam, Contra Costa Mosquito and Vector Control District

Steve Perkins, Contra Costa Mosquito and Vector Control District
Carol Arnold, Contra Costa Resource Conservation District
Mary Grim, Contra Costa Resource Conservation District

Bill Chilson, Contra Costa Water District
Joy Eldridge, Contra Costa Water District

Michael Painter, Ironhouse Sanitary District

Tom Williams, Ironhouse Sanitary District

Linda Weeks, Knightsen resident
Barbara Burns, RD 799

Dee Kerry, RD 799

Melisa Halton, USFWS

Rachel Hurt, USFWS, Alameda and Antioch Dunes NWR

Angie Harbon

Project Team

Tom Hall, DWR and RD 2137

John Cain, NHI

Sarah Beamish, NHI

Jeff Melby, Coastal Conservancy

Pre-Meeting Handouts

· Minutes from June 30, 2004 Restoration Committee Meeting

· Revised Goals and Implementation Commitments

Check in and Introduction

Purpose of Restoration Committee

The Restoration Committee was established to create a forum for regular information exchange about the Dutch Slough Restoration Project. Specifically, the goals of the Restoration Committee are to:

· Create better communication among agencies

· Distribute information about the restoration planning process

· Provide a forum to bring up and address key concerns

· Keep interested partners informed about other projects and regional issues that affect the Dutch Slough project

The Committee is not a decision-making body. Although all meetings will be open to the public, the Management Team will not actively solicit participation from the general public.

Dutch Slough web site

Information about the Dutch Slough project and information from past Restoration Committee and Adaptive Management Working Group meetings is available on the Dutch Slough web site at www.dutchslough.org.

Revised Goals and Implementation Commitments

John Cain reviewed the draft list of goals and implementation commitments. He reminded the group that these were a work in progress and reflects the ongoing comments of the Management Team, Restoration Committee, and Adaptive Management Working Group.

Goals

1. Provide shoreline access, educational and recreational opportunities. 

2. Benefit native species by re-establishing natural ecological processes and habitats

3. Contribute to scientific understanding of ecological restoration by implementing the project under an adaptive management framework.

Implementation Commitments

1. Avoid, measure and mitigate degradation of drinking water quality.

2. Minimize the potential for mercury methylation and other water quality impacts.

3. Minimize the establishment of nuisance species through design and management.

4. Design and manage project to minimize negative affects on public health, such as limiting conditions that promote the production of mosquitoes and associated diseases.

5. Avoid and/or mitigate impacts to existing infrastructure and easements on the project site.

6. Maintain existing flood protection on neighboring properties.

Karl Malamud-Roam suggested removing the word "limiting" in goal #4

Dutch Slough Restoration Planning Update

John Cain began a PowerPoint presentation about the progress of the Dutch Slough Adaptive Management Working Group, specifically the conceptual restoration design discussed at the meeting on October 20, 2004. Jeff Melby continued the PowerPoint presentation to discuss the project planning schedule and process, the Dutch Slough Feasibility Study, the City of Oakley Community 
City of Oakley Park and Public Access Master Plan, and the environmental compliance process. The entire PowerPoint presentation is posted on the Dutch Slough web site at www.dutchslough.org. Questions raised about the PowerPoint are discussed below:

Karl Malamud-Roam asked why mosquitoes weren’t included as an uncertainty. John replied that mosquito control problems were going to be addressed in the design of the project not in the uncertainties. Karl thought it would be helpful to address mosquitoes as part of the experimental design because there are still a lot of questions about how to control mosquitoes and negative consequences of mosquitoes. This site would provide a good opportunity to answer unanswered questions about mosquitoes at this site. 

In the slide titled “Marsh Plain Elevation Uncertainties”, the Restoration Committee suggested specifying the relationship between elevation of marsh plain to production of food for native fish and access or transport to native fish.

In the slide titled “Channel Form Uncertainties”, Karl commented that he didn’t see any mention of ponds, pannes or undrained areas, important geomorphic landforms from a mosquito perspective. He recommended talking with Dr. Chris Kitting, California State University, Hayward, about his CALFED proposal to look at the ecological consequences of pannes and ponds.

Karl expressed regrets that he hasn’t been commenting more on this project up to this point, but he is interested in getting more involved from now on.

There was much discussion about the preparation of the Environmental Impact Report/Environmental Impact Statement (EIR/EIS) for the Dutch Slough Restoration Project. There was general consensus among the Restoration Committee that the process would depend on who provided funding for the restoration. The Restoration Committee thought that if the project received federal funding then the Management Team would need to go through the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process. Karl Malamud-Roam thought that a NEPA and California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) assessment were both justified and would help the Army Corps of Engineers. The process is complicated because the Management Team doesn't yet know who is going to provide funding for wetland restoration.

The Restoration Committee also thought that the process would depend on what type of permit was needed. If the project required a Corps or USFWS permit then the Management Team would need to comply with the federal process, such as a Section 7 consultation or a Biological Assessment. Barbara Burns thought that if the project affected the Contra Costa Canal then the Team would need to take federal action.

There was some discussion about who would be the lead agency. The Bureau of Reclamation could get involved if the canal was going to be affected. And the Corps or Natural Resources Conservation Service could get involved if the project was going to involve breaching levees. Karl Malamud-Roam thought that one agency could agree to be the lead at first, and then another lead agency could take on the project depending on restoration funding.

Frank Wernette thought the project could possibly qualify for a Nationwide Permit, which would speed up the process. Karl Malamud-Roam thought the Dutch Slough project was too large to qualify.

Frank Wernette questioned the timing of going through the EIR/EIS process after the preferred alternatives had been chosen. He thought the EIR/EIS process was in place to involve the public and agencies in choosing alternatives. Karl Malamud-Roam agreed, and hoped that the EIR/EIS process was not being used to justify the project alternatives to the public. Karl also thought that the NEPA/CEQA framework could help the Management Team through the restoration process and evaluate alternatives structured around existing laws. John Cain said that there are many alternatives and the project is so large that the process the Management Team is going through with Phil Williams and Associates to narrow down the alternatives and conduct a feasibility study was just a start. There would be lots of options to address in the public process even after alternatives were narrowed down.

Dutch Slough Property Update

Tom Hall provided an update on what is happening on the Dutch Slough property.

1. Reclamation District 799 and 2137

Reclamation District (RD) 799 and RD 2137 are collaborating with DWR and building industry representatives to discuss funding, construction, and maintenance alternatives and responsibilities for the Jersey Island Road improvements. RD 2137 will be seeking project funding from DWR in the near future.

There was a question about stabilizing levees and how high of a standard DWR wants to construct the new levee on Jersey Island Road. Tom replied that DWR is not planning to stabilize and construct all levees to FEMA standards.

2. Monitoring Wells

There are six active groundwater monitoring wells north and south of the Contra Costa Canal that DWR and the Contra Costa Water District are coordinating. To date, the initial sampling has found, expectedly, a slight elevation in nitrates in some locations and normal salinity levels.

3. Gilbert Wetland Delineation

DWR staff recently completed a wetland delineation on the Gilbert parcel. The Emerson and Burroughs parcels were delineated by Sycamore and Associates in 1998 and verified by the Corps, but the delineation expired in 2003.
 The completion of the Gilbert delineation allows DWR to get an updated wetland delineation certification from the Corps for the entire Dutch Slough parcel. Thank you Tom!
4. Vegetation Map

DWR is in the process of creating a vegetation map of the Dutch Slough site. They have GPS’d heritage Cottonwood trees (and found nesting birds), plotted invasive vegetation (including Caster bean and Arundo donax, pepperweed, and star thistle), and plotted sensitive species (Suisun Marsh Aster). Unfortunately he has not found the endangered Primrose on the Dutch Slough site.

5. Bird Surveys

DWR is also conducting bird surveys on the Dutch Slough site. They have found burrowing owls and there was a report of a Suisun song sparrow. They will also be conducting spring and fall surveys.

6. Herpetological Survey

A herpetologist is expecting to visit the site and possibly conduct surveys for giant garter snakes, western pond turtles, legless lizards and red-legged frogs.

7. Gas Wells

There is an active gas well on the Burroughs parcel, but it has been finding more water than gas. The company now wants to start exploring other wells on the site. They have until July 2008 to explore and then plug and abandon most of these wells. They have requested to extend their time frame to explore, but DWR is not planning to renew or expand the current lease.

8. Burroughs Parcel Lessee

The Burroughs parcel does not currently have a lessee and the property is not being grazed at this time. 

City of Oakley Update

Sarah Beamish gave an update on the City of Oakley for Nancy Kaiser, who was at a conference in Washington, DC. Nancy Kaiser is available to answer questions and provide more information at (925) 625-7030.  If you would like to be placed on the City’s email list for meeting notices and other information, please email Nancy at kaiser@ci.oakley.ca.us.

Cypress Corridor Development
The “Cypress Grove” development surrounding Delta Vista Middle School is now under construction. In the planning stages for several years, this project includes neighborhood development on the north and south side of East Cypress Road.  These neighborhoods include parks and trails, with links to Marsh Creek and Dutch Slough.  The primary neighborhood park is adjacent to the middle school, and across the street from the park is the detention basin with perimeter open space and trails.

The Marsh Creek trail was torn up and repaved in order to regrade the development site. Sarah Beamish heard the trail may be closed until April, but she is trying to find out more information from Oakley, DFG and the East Bay Regional Park District (EBRPD).
Dutch Slough Community Park and Public Access Master Plan

The City has been working toward selecting a consultant to develop the conceptual plan for the fifty-five acre community-park and access to the Dutch Slough wetlands.  In response to the Request for Proposal (RFP), the City received eight proposals.  Four firms will participate in an interview process December 15th.  The agencies assisting with the consultant selection process include the City planning & engineering staff, EBRPD, Natural Heritage Institute and Coastal Conservancy.

At the last Restoration Committee meeting, people expressed concern about making sure the wetland restoration project was integrated into the City of Oakley community park site. The four finalists did a good job incorporating the park into the wetland restoration project and the interview panel will make sure the final candidate is sensitive to this issue. There will be a chance for the Restoration Committee and the public to get involved in the public access master planning process.

Big Break Regional Park
The Oakley City Council was pleased to approve the master Land Use Permit for Big Break Regional Park. The EBRPD started construction of a pier at the future location of the Delta Science Center, and recently received a grant to build a bridge to extend the Marsh Creek trail from the Dutch Slough site to the Delta Science Center site.

Dutch Slough Development South of Contra Costa Canal
The Emerson, Gilbert and Burroughs parcels south of the Contra Cost Canal are moving forward in the development process.  Each of the parcel owners has secured a developer and their representatives have initiated meetings with City staff.  The development begins with a review of Oakley’s General Plan followed by designing several alternatives to meet the requirements of the plan.

City of Oakley East Corridor Program EIR 

The City of Oakley has initiated the annexation process of 2,700 acres east of Sellers Avenue along East Cypress Road. This area was included in Oakley’s sphere of influence in the General Plan. Currently, the City is developing a community plan, which is required for annexation and needs to reflect the General Plan.

Other Projects, Issues and Coordinated Restoration Efforts
Ironhouse Sanitary District EIR

Tom Williams, Acting General Manager of the Ironhouse Sanitary District, gave an update about how they are considering expanding their facilities and increasing their level of treatment to meet the needs of the growing City of Oakley. The Ironhouse Sanitary District (ISD) owns property to the west and Jersey Island to the north of the Dutch Slough site.

Currently ISD collects and treats sewage for the City of Oakley using 100% reclamation, secondary waste treatment that involves spreading wastewater over hay fields on the mainland and Jersey Island. They hope to finish a draft EIR by February or Marsh to analyze three alternatives for future wastewater treatment at their facility:

1. Continuing land irrigation (no action)

2. Discharging wastewater to the deep water channel of the San Joaquin River in the winter and continuing land irrigation on Jersey Island

3. Discharging all wastewater to the deep water channel

Increasing the level of treatment from secondary to tertiary treatment would allow ISD to increase the level of discharge into the deep water channel, implement water re-use throughout the City, and free up land on the mainland to restore and widen Marsh Creek and on Jersey Island to restore tidal wetlands. 

Increasing the level of wastewater treatment could have water quality benefits and provide opportunities for ecological restoration on Jersey Island. ISD owns fee title on 3,500 acres of Jersey Island and the Delta Property Incorporated owns the remaining 50 acres. RD 830 maintains 16 miles of Delta levee on Jersey Island, including a 3-mile long public trail. The elevation of Jersey Island is not as low as other Delta Islands because water is pumped on to Jersey Island. For this reason, Jersey Island could be a good location to conduct a large subsidence reversal project. Soils could be built up over time and eliminate the need for levees. Jersey Island is also designated one of eight islands critical to the protection of Delta water quality.

ISD needs a lot of agency support in order to undertake a large-scale regional restoration project.

Karl Malamud-Roam asked about creating cutoff levees to decrease water quality impacts if an outer levee were to fail. 

Update from RD 799

Barbara Burns, District Engineer for RD 799, provided an update on an effort to improve flood protection on the outer levee of Hotchkiss Tract, which is not up to FEMA 100-year flood protection standards. Land use plans for Hotchkiss Tract are changing rapidly. Developers have options on the majority of land on Hotchkiss Tract and the Cypress Lakes project on Hotchkiss Tract is already under construction. The Cypress Lakes developer is building an internal levee up to FEMA standards to protect new residents. The City of Oakley is writing an EIR and a Specific Plan for the annexation of East Cypress Corridor, which is all on Hotchkiss Tract.

With significant help from developers and property owners, RD 799 conducted a study to determine if sheet pile would be feasible to improve the exterior levee of Hotchkiss Tract and bring the levee up to FEMA standards. The study determined that sheet pile would not be feasible for a number of reasons. It was also determined that building internal levees could impact local residents. Therefore, developers had to pay into a fund to mitigate for the impact and improve the outside levees. It was determined that the best way to improve the outside levee was sheet pile driven to grade with a non-vibratory driver to a standard less than the FEMA 100 year flood standard.

RD 799 staff recommended three alternatives to improve flood protection on the land they manage:

1. Build a levee along Jersey Island Road, along the Contra Costa Canal and tie in this levee to Cypress Lakes

2. Improve the levee on the western edge of the Burroughs parcel

3. Build a levee along Jersey Island Road, along the Contra Costa Canal, tie in this levee to Cypress Lakes and install sheet pile along Dutch Slough Road

The RD 799 Board has not yet endorsed an alternative. The Burroughs levee is just as important to RD 799 as it is to the Dutch Slough project; DWR’s acquisition of the levee does not change RD 799’s responsibility to maintain this levee. The developable area not protected by levees makes up 83% of the Tract and the Burroughs parcel makes up 15%. RD 799 also wants to make sure that the Burroughs parcel is not affected by the flooding of the Gilbert parcel.
Update from CCWD on Contra Costa Canal and Other Issues

Joy Eldridge, Associate Engineer for the Contra Costa Water District (CCWD), presented an overview of their efforts, progress, and schedule for canal improvements along reaches 1-4 in order to protect and improve the drinking water supply for Contra Costa County.

Reach 1 runs from the Delta intake along the southern border of RD 799 and CCWD is not planning to improve this reach at this time. Reach 2 is the intersection of the Canal and Cypress Road. Oakley has plans to widen this road and CCWD would like to encase/pipe the canal at this location. CCWD would like to improve Reach 3, the southern boundary of the Dutch Slough restoration site. They currently have about 50% funding, with the canal modifications to be determined.  The CCWD is considering the possibility of a surface pipeline, which would eliminate many water quality, safety, and maintenance issues.  They are also considering incorporating the canal into the Dutch Slough restoration project. CCWD has full funding to put the canal in a pipe along Reach 4, which traverse ISD lands. 

A draft CEQA/NEPA document for Reaches 2, 3, 4 is expected in April 2005 and construction will possibly commence by September 2006. USFWS is requiring CCWD to install a fish screen by 2008.

East Contra Costa County Habitat Conservation Plan

John Kopchik, Contra Costa County Community Development, presented an overview of the East Contra Costa County Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP). The HCP will provide comprehensive species, wetland and ecosystem conservation and contribute to the recovery of endangered species in East Contra Costa County. John emphasized that the HCP is really a permit, not a plan.

This $1.4 million effort is in the third year of a four-year process. The planning area encompasses 175,000 acres and the HCP would permit growth for 15,000 acres and protect 30,000 acres. The focus of the HCP is to buy and enhance land in its current state. East County is an environmental hot spot and contains many threatened or endangered species such as the giant garter snake, Swainson’s hawk, Silvery legless lizard and burrowing owl. John has been talking with people about how the HCP can get involved in future projects adjacent to Dutch Slough. 

Restoration Committee Future Communication

The next Dutch Slough Restoration Committee meeting will probably be scheduled in May after the next Dutch Slough Adaptive Management Working Group meeting.

The Restoration Committee thought it was important to meet in person rather than receive information about the project over e-mail.

The meeting was adjourned just after noon.
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